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1.
Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 12:05 pm. Richard Janda, MAUT President welcomed members to the MAUT Fall General Meeting and M Max Roy, FQPPU President. He projected slides with the names of the Executive and Council Members, reminded members to sign the attendance record and to state their names and departments prior to questions and comments. [Note: The names of the Executive and Council members for 2009-2010 are posted at: www.mcgill.ca/maut ] He referred to the contributions made by the MAUT Retirees and to the message about the CENTRAIDE Campaign that was circulated with the on-line Agenda.
2. Adoption of the Agenda


The members reviewed the Agenda. There were no objections. R. Janda asked for a motion to accept the Agenda. B. Haskel moved to adopt the Agenda. Seconded by C. Cuello.  The Agenda was adopted. 
3.
Minutes of the April 17, 2009 General Membership Meeting

The membership reviewed the Minutes of the April 17, 2009 Spring General Membership Meeting. There were two corrections. Under #5 President’s Report (Malcolm Baines) Contract Academic Staff Committee [page 1] the text should read: …the Task Force has yet to receive a report from the Faculty of Medicine.  
Under #10 Report from the Chair of the Librarians’ Section (Jim Henderson), the text [Note: The policy has since been modified as requested by the librarians.] was deleted. M. Zannis-Hadjopoulos moved to accept the Minutes as corrected. Seconded by Joan Hobbins. The Minutes were adopted. Of the 100 guests who signed in, only 93 were full members and quorum (100) was not achieved. Therefore any votes or motions would not be binding but would be taken into consideration by the Executive and Council. 
4. President’s Report (Richard Janda)
· University Governance
R. Janda noted the prospect of legislation from the provincial government and that MAUT has always promoted the role of collegial governance. He referred to the essence of Bill 38, the Combined MAUT-MUNASA Brief presented to the Education Committee of the Quebec National Assembly [September 29/2009], and the organized opposition by the FQPPU to this proposed legislation which has now been postponed. There is still the prospect of new and similar legislation being introduced, but the concerns raised by the Combined MAUT-MUNASA Brief have given the MELS Minister Courchesne reason for pause. Since Bill 38 was an effort by the provincial government to provide financial oversight, the message behind the Combined Brief was that the legislation addressed the right problems but proposed the wrong solutions. 

R. Janda introduced M Max Roy, President FQPPU, who spoke about the Federation, a publicly oriented organization that represents and defends the interests of academics in the province. M Roy remarked the FQPPU’s collaboration with MAUT on various issues including the survey of the professoriate, and the reports on university funding and academics’ working conditions. There is another survey of the universities’ real estate holdings that will be published shortly. The FQPPU has organized opposition to Bill 38 which has proposed significant top down changes, inspired by private business models that offer little or no participation by employees. He stressed that universities need a collaborative approach to governance. The FQPPU has asked the National Assembly to drop Bill 38 and to call an Estates-General. He asked members to forward their concerns to their MNAs. 

M. Richard noted the irony that the UQÀM Board of Governors has significant government representation and though the internal academic representatives were against the UQÀM expansion, they were overruled by the external decision makers. R. Janda thanked M. Roy.

R. Janda referred to the situation in the university libraries and the inquiry launched by the CAUT ad hoc Investigatory Committee. A confidential report has been prepared but will only be made public if the CAUT determines there is no progress in the current situation. 

MAUT has expressed considerable concern over the process used by the CAUT since any investigation by the national association must proceed with the collaboration of the local association. The substance of the inquiry was launched on the basis of confidential complaints from Librarians who described a set of important issues that could at the very least be characterized as defining a serious morale problem. R. Janda reiterated that MAUT has always sought to act on behalf of Librarians colleagues. 
· University Finances 
R. Janda referred to the recent budget cuts and the six-month salary freeze. He noted the University has come out of this financial crisis relatively well-placed. The University is still operating in a financial crisis management mode and the Provost’s University Task Force on Economic Uncertainty http://www.mcgill.ca/economictask force/ is still receiving suggestions from staff on attaining a balanced budget. 

The CASC [Committee on Academic Salary Compensation, formerly the CASP] had achieved a 4.15% salary increase for the 2008-2009 academic year, but which will only take place 6 months later on June 1, 2010. Similarly the next salary increase of 5.15% will begin in June 2011. Current discussions with the Administration concern the allocation of this increase, specifically between merit and ATB. In previous years, the lowest merit increase together with ATB was equivalent to the Cost of Living Increase. R. Janda noted that the data from a previous MAUT members’ survey stressed the general principle of striking a fair balance between ATB and merit, and not basing salary increases exclusively on merit.
· Communication with Members 
R. Janda noted that the MAUT Blog is up and running [http://blogs.mcgill.ca/maut ].

He encouraged members to post their comments and concerns on the merit versus ATB issue, and noted they would be brought to the next CASC meeting. R. Janda stated that the MAUT Blog is one means of communication to reach out to members and that the Association represents academics’ voices in discussions with the Administration. 

· Report on Membership (Terry Hébert)
T. Hébert reported on the activities of the Membership and Recruitment Committee. He stressed MAUT’s involvement in every aspect of faculty life. He referred to the revamped brochure What is MAUT? What does MAUT do? that is available to all MAUT members and will be circulated to non-members. It is anticipated that items from this document will appear on the ListServ as MAUT Minutes. 
The MAUT/MUNASA mixer took place on Friday, October 30th at the McGill Faculty Club. Invitations were sent to academics hired during 2007, 2008 and 2009.
The Committee is planning site visits to key McGill buildings to encourage recruitment and provide information about MAUT and academic issues. Coffee and light refreshments will be served at this opportunity to meet new and established members. The first site visit on the 5th floor of the McIntyre Medical Building will take place on December 1/09.  T. Hébert asked for volunteers and for members’ feedback.  

· Other Items
R. Janda elaborated on the services that MAUT provides to its members through the Advisors who represent them. J. Varga coordinates access to Advisors and offers confidential advice to members.
R. Janda referred to an exceptional and confidential matter that has taken time, effort and resources. Upon the recommendation of the MAUT Finance Committee and following approval by the Executive and Council, funds were set aside for the legal defence of a member who was dismissed from the University. Under current University policy, this case would have gone to arbitration but there is no guarantee of reinstatement as Arbitrator’s powers have been found to be ambiguous. This case will be heard by the Quebec Labour Board.

M. Richard referred to the upcoming CAUT Investigatory Committee Report. He expressed concern that MAUT would remain fixated on process issues rather than on the substance of the serious problems affecting Librarians. R. Janda stated that MAUT continues to work with Librarians and has proposed reinstating a working Library Council and the naming of a Facilitator whose role would be to identify the problems in the Libraries and make proposals to move forward constructively. 

John Hobbins inquired whether, following the federal government’s decision to allow RSP contributions until age 71, the University’s would continue to contribute to the Pension Plan for staff aged 69-71. R. Janda referred briefly to the on-going court proceedings in which MAUT supported members in this case against the University. MAUT’s case did not prevail in the Superior Court and Me Julius Grey has filed an appeal. More details will follow.
D. Guitton, a member of the Board of Governors, inquired how deeply MAUT is looking at the University Budgets and ensuring that spending promotes collegiality. He asked whether the Association has adequate information. R. Janda noted that MAUT is moving into a pro-active mode concerning the University Budget, that Past-President E. Zorychta is a member of the Provost’s Task Force. MAUT is also looking into providing its own analyses. He asked members to forward their feedback and suggestions on this issue. He referred to the Pre-Board of Governors meetings and stressed the importance of information sharing. D. Harpp stressed that MAUT must have this financial expertise.  
5.  Past-President’s Report (Edith Zorychta)

E. Zorychta, Chair of the Nominating Committee announced that Brendan Gillon has been acclaimed President-Elect. 

· Salary Policy 2009/2010, Gender Equity Study
E. Zorychta reported on the University’s Budget Book, presented to Senate in May 2009 by Provost A. Masi, which addressed the University’s financial standing, deficits, overspending and proposals to balance the budget. The document can be accessed at: http://mcgill.ca/provost/documents/university_budget_2009_2010_pdf/
E. Zorychta projected slides with information on the following; the total budget revenue for the FY 2010, the Accumulated Operating Deficits, the Annual MELS Grant [2008], and a schedule depicting the hiring and departures of tenure-track staff for the FY 2007 to FY 2014.  

Another slide noted the six month delay in salary increases but the agreed upon 4.15% [2008-2009] and 5.15% [2010-2011] increases, as stated in the Academic Salary Policy will remain in effect. The Administration will also adhere to the 2004 statement issued by former Provost Vinet: McGill will ensure that its academic salaries remain at or above the mean for the top 10 research intensive (G10) universities. … McGill will work toward positioning its academic salaries among the three universities with the best record of academic achievement for the G10 group.
E. Zorychta noted that a catch-up will occur as soon financial circumstances permit.   
E. Zorychta referred to the Provost’s Senate response to the CASP Report on Academic Salary Differentials by Gender which can be viewed at: http://www.mcgill.ca/files/senate/D08-70Adminresponseto CASPon Academic SalaryDifferentias.pdf/
The Report addressed the identification and correction of salaries, awards and promotion anomalies. There were specific references to qualitative analyses, on a faculty by faculty and department by department basis, plans to identify and correct any anomalies; the relative under-representation of women among award-holders and the mechanisms put in place to address these issues; a detailed study of any identified “promotion gap” and the potential attrition gap for women faculty members. The Principal’s Task Force on Diversity, Excellence and Community Engagement will explore ways to correct these problems. There were also details about several improvements in record keeping which would facilitate data analyses. These included targeted interventions to address possible structural biases [and promote family-friendly policies and practices]; detailed reassessment of McGill’s academic salary policy measures [McGill pay system for professors] and accountability and monitoring of the actions to be taken, which includes keeping Senate informed regularly through an on-going analysis of gender-based salary differences. E. Zorychta projected a slide with the names of the CASC members, including the MAUT caucus. 
· Pension & Retirement Issues (Emeritus, ABCP, Pension Contributions, Retirement Incentives)
E. Zorychta reported on the changes to the eligibility for the honorific title of Professor Emeritus/Emerita. Effective July 1, 2009, following consultation with the Deans and Department Chairs or Director of Libraries, retired full Professors and full Librarians (past and present) who have held that title for 5 years and have successfully maintained the standards for which they were appointed will be declared Emeritus/Emerita. The names of the Emeritus/Emerita Professors and Librarians can be viewed on the Academic website. 

E. Zorychta reported on the new retirement incentives from the University. Phase 1 was a limited time offer which ended June 30/09 and offered tenured academics and faculty lecturers, aged 64+ with 10 years employment, 133% of their salary if they opted to retire by May 31/2010. 

Phase 2 began on July 1/2009 and offered tenured academics and faculty lectures, aged 64, 100% of their salary; those aged 65, 67% of their salary, and those aged 66 years, 33% of their salary, if they agreed to retire within the subsequent year. 

E. Zorychta further updated the membership on the court case concerning the University’s contribution to the Pension Plan for active members aged 69-71. MAUT's case is based on age discrimination under the Quebec Charter of Human Rights and Freedoms because, despite the change in federal regulations concerning RSPs, active members between the ages of 69 and 71 are deprived of the employer’s contributions to the University Pension Plan. A key concern is that the global remuneration is cut since employers’ contributions to a pension plan are an integral part of an employee’s global remuneration, as has been often ruled by the courts. The case was heard unsuccessfully and has gone to appeal. More details will follow.
E. Zorychta reported on the ABCP issue and the final settlement with the McGill Administration. Based on an inaccurate AAA rating by the Dominion Bond Service, some of the investments in the MMF consisted of non-bank asset backed commercial paper which was frozen as of August 13/07. The University maintained it was under no legal obligation to reimburse academics who had switched their pension funds to the MMF. MAUT consistently pressured the Administration under humanitarian reasons to reach a settlement with those affected by the frozen assets. The Administration eventually agreed to a settlement and instead of losing 30% of their assets in the MMF, the net loss to McGill employees was 10%. 

· New Policies and Policy Revisions

E. Zorychta presented a slide listing the new policies and policy revisions. She noted these policies have been extensively reviewed and once they are passed, will govern academic lives. These include: Research on Human Subjects, Safe Disclosure, Employment Equity, Research Misconduct, Course Evaluations, Conflict of Commitment, Conflict of Interest [drafts are being revised] and Conduct of Research [a draft went to Senate on November 4/09 and a final draft is being prepared], and the Policy on Harassment, Sexual Harassment and Discrimination Prohibited by Law which will be coming soon to Senate for final approval. 
· Other Items 

E. Zorychta reported briefly on the Provost’s Administrative Task Force on Economic Uncertainty. The Task Force has been convened and has asked the University community to generate ideas on ways to spend less without cutting quality or services. The Task Force has also asked for their suggestions on generating new sources of revenue for the University. McGill staff is encouraged to attend the interactive Town Hall Meetings, post their suggestions on the Town Hall Blog, or email them directly to the Provost’s Office. The deliberations of the Task Force will consider budget cuts and revenue enhancements in the following areas: energy issues, travel and entertainment, business efficiencies, enrolment strategies, compensation, academic and staff renewal programs, and other potential cost saving measures and revenue generating initiatives. Any action taken at McGill must be shaped to the University’s realities, customs, traditions and history. The Task Force meets on Wednesdays at 5:00 pm. There are 4 subcommittees: business efficiencies, program delivery; total compensation issues and revenue generating issues.
There will be a SEDE Workshop on December 3/2009 during Cultivate Respect 2009. There will be a panel discussion on the topic - Thinking Outside the Checkbox: Employment Equity and its Myths.  The guest speakers are: Dr. Anthony Stewart, Associate Professor of English and Bonnie Best-Fleming, Human Rights and Equity Advisor at Dalhousie University. More details will be posted on the website and the ListServ. 

J. Kurien commented about 6 of the professors who had suffered losses in the MMF with the economic downturn of August 13/07. He noted that the University is a separate entity from the Pension Plan and was concerned that MAUT consulted the Chair of the PAC. E. Zorychta acknowledged J. Kurien’s comments and stated that the Chair of the PAC was also a MAUT representative on this Committee and had worked tirelessly on behalf of all MAUT members to convince the Administration that they had an obligation to make some adjustment to this situation. [Note: E. Zorychta stated that MAUT interactions dealt directly with the Principal and Provost, the VP Finance, the Director of HR, the Director of Pensions and Benefits and the McGill legal department.] 

B. Shore noted that as of January 2009, the minimum guarantee pension provision in the Pension Plan had disappeared. This affected new hires who will no longer have access to an annuity plan. He stressed that the restoration of this minimum provision guarantee should be a watching concern for the Association. R. Janda acknowledged that incoming professors should not be treated differently. 

6. 
Report from the V-P Internal (Ian Butler)

· Benefits Update 
Professor Butler reported that the Staff Benefits Advisory Committee represents all employee groups in the University. The SBAC makes recommendations to the Administration which are then brought forward to the Finance Committee of the Board of Governors. He reported no change in the cost of health benefits and a very modest increase in dental benefits and LTD.  The benefits policy is managed by Manulife. Several cost-saving measures have been introduced. These include: direct deposits instead of mailed reimbursement cheques and the use of generic drugs unless specifically recommended otherwise.  I. Butler asked members to email their questions to him: ian.butler@mcgill.ca
He noted upcoming meetings with Manulife within the year, the on-going comparison of McGill’s benefits package with those offered by similar research-intensive universities, and the SBAC’s goal to maintain the strengths of the current benefits. He remarked that tuition wavers would no longer be taxable for staff. 
He also stressed that the University is seeking to cut $1M from the benefits package and that more details will follow. K. Wallis stated that staff teaching awards are now taxed as income. D. Guitton noted the professional development fund has grown to $18M per year. I. Butler indicated that the University is proposing to cut sabbatical compensation for one time only [not the first] from 100% to 90%. 
7.
Report from the V-P External (Brendan Gillon)
· Meeting of the Comité sur le financement universitaire (Oct 06.09)
B. Gillon referred briefly to these important meetings and that the data generated was praised by the Quebec Auditor-General. These data can be viewed at: http://fqppu.org/themes/financement-universites.html 

Another FQPPU report focused on the capital investments in Quebec universities. He asked members to email their questions to him: brendan.gillon@mcgill.ca and stressed the need to have competent people on this and other committees.  

· Meeting of the FQPPU (October 22-23/09) / Report of the status of the McGill Professoriate
The last FQPPU Conseil took place on October 22-23/09. The FQPPU report on the status of the university professoriate is posted on their website. 

· Bill 38
B. Gillon referred to the campaign concerning Bill 38, which has been covered previously.  
8.    Report from the Secretary-Treasurer (Hamid Etemad)
· MAUT Audit 2009-2009
H. Etemad reported on the MAUT Audit as of August 31/09, the end of MAUT’s fiscal year. He presented the Auditor’s budget for the coming year.

R. Janda remarked that MAUT’s annual, formal audit indicated that the Association’s finances are in good shape and a weekly update of these finances is sent to the Secretary-Treasurer. As covered in the President’s Report, there is a monitoring of the expenses covering the on-going litigation to defend an MAUT member. H. Etemad noted that the Auditor has stated that the Association exists to protect its members’ interests and suggested that MAUT obtain a projection of future costs. 

H. Etemad reiterated MAUT’s stable financial situation and its commitment to provide services for its members.  The Auditor’s report recommended a conservative approach to MAUT’s investments, which will be an agenda item at the next meeting of the Finance Committee. H. Etemad also mentioned the retirement incentives offered by the University and the expected subsequent action by a senior cohort of MAUT members will have some impact on the Association’s finances. 

J. Dealy asked about the projection of expenses to provide legal representation for an MAUT member. H. Etemad noted that the on-screen budget figures represented the financial status of the Association as of August 31/09 and the possibility exists that the Finance Committee will again recommend asking the Executive and Council to approve additional funds to cover the legal expenses. 

9. Report from the V-P Communications (Deanna Cowan)
· Communication Updates
D. Cowan reported that the MAUT Blog went live on November 14/09. http://blogs.mcgill.ca/maut
The response was encouraging. The MAUT Newsletter will be out in a few weeks and the website is evolving. D. Cowan asked members to send updated information to her attention: deanna.cowan@mcgill.ca 

10.     Report from the Chair of the Librarians’ Section (Joan Hobbins)

· Librarians’ Issues
J. Hobbins noted the CAUT Ad Hoc Investigatory Committee into the situation of Academic Librarians at McGill University has completed its report. On October 23/09, CAUT’s Academic Freedom and Tenure Committee authorized sending the report in confidence to the McGill Administration, the MAUT President and the Chair of the MAUT’s Librarians’ Section. CAUT plans to set up meting with these three parties to discuss the implementation of its recommendations. 
11. MAUT Retired Members (John Dealy, MAUT Retiree Affairs Committee)
· Retirees Committee
J. Dealy noted the launch of the Retirees’ website, organized by J. Wolforth, which can be accessed through a link of the MAUT website: http://retirees-maut.mcgill.ca  The website explains the mission and goals of the Retirees’ Committee.

He referred to the growing Retirees’ membership, currently at 150, and the recent, well-attended luncheon which featured guest speaker Professor Victoria Kaspi. 

Retirees now have their names and contact information in the McGill on-line directory. Several Retirees’ benefits are being addressed. These include: drug insurance for those aged 65+, improved time limits for travel insurance coverage and other health benefits. J. Dealy is also looking to have a Retirees’ representative on the SBAC.

J. Dealy noted the Provost’s awarding of Emeritus status to Past Professors and Librarians. He thanked MAUT for their work on achieving this status for Retirees. There were only two past professors who were not approved for Emeritus status. He also commented that retirees do not have access to regular grievance procedures. 
12.     Report from the Contract Academic Staff Committee (Malcolm Baines)

M. Baines reported little progress on CAS issues for non-tenured academic staff, which has been delayed by the University’s focus on the economic downturn. He noted the Faculty of Medicine has forwarded its report on the status and desires of the hospital –based GFT-Hs, many of whom have nil salary from the University, though they wish to participate in the University benefits package. The GFT-Hs have expressed their concerns regarding academic titles, recognition of their contribution to McGill, eligibility for academic awards, appropriate compensation, career progression and promotion, and involvement in university governance. Currently GFT-Hs are listed as part-time academic staff and are eligible for associate member status in MAUT.  
· COCAL Report
M. Baines reported on the recent COCAL national conference, sponsored by CAUT, that presented a pro-rata model of the compensation of contract academic staff that “defines and compensates part-time academic work as a percentage of full-time academic work”. The conclusion was that all contractual appointments must include the three academic components of teaching, research/creative activity and service. [A complete report will appear in the upcoming MAUT Newsletter.] A slide projected the names of the members of the MAUT members on the University’s CAS Committee.
13.  Faculty Club (Edith Zorychta) 
E. Zorychta reported that the Faculty Clubs [McGill Faculty Club on McTavish St. and Tadja Hall at the Macdonald Campus] are in good financial shape. She praised the work of former manager N. Bourbouhakis for his excellent oversight that steered the Clubs through difficult financial times. The new manager, Carel Folkersma, formerly of the Ritz Carleton Hotel, has instituted a number of changes with D. Harpp, the current President of the Faculty Club. She encouraged members to visit the link to the Faculty Club on the MAUT website. 

14.
Other Business 
R. Janda thanked the members of the MAUT Executive, Council and committees for their work on behalf of the Association. 
15.
Adjournment
P. McNally called for a motion to adjourn. Seconded by G. Ratzer. Approved unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 2:01 pm.

Respectfully submitted,
Honore Kerwin-Borrelli

MAUT Administrative Officer
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